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Educating the Next Generation 

 

Shiksha Kendras 

Access of tribal children to quality education is ensured by the 170 Shiksha Kendras (SKs) 
running in the five rural blocks. The total number of children enrolled in these SKs is 6,052 out 
of which 3,331 are boys and 2, 721 are girls (45 % of the total). Four Kendras were closed 
during the reporting period; however, the number of children has not decreased. This means 
that the number of children per center has increased, correspondingly the figure of Instructors 
has increased to 200 showing that due to increase in number of students additional teachers 
have been appointed in 30 centers. 

In the evaluations held during May 2013 and November 2013, from the total 4,789 (79%) 
children appeared in the exams.In May 2013, 17.5 % had reached level 3 whereas in the 
November  2013 tests there was an increase with 31% children achieving level three. 

The primary education offered by SKs has this year enabled 1248 (21%) of the total children 
enrolled in SKs) to transit smoothly into government schools, this is higher than the last year’s 
total of 1114.Overall 58% of the children were enrolled in class 5th and 6th.  Significant is the 
fact that 81% of the children from Kotra were admitted to 5th and 6th standard. But, the poor 
quality of education in the government schools may limit their future growth and in future this 
needs to be addressed.  

Capacity building of the Instructors of the SKs was a major focus area and besides the 
regular trainings and meetings, in collaboration with Edukans a Dutch donor agency a two 
weeks World Teacher’s exchange program was organized. This event on one hand provided 
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an international exposure to the instructors and on the other they learnt new teaching 
techniques and shared their pedagogy.  

 

 

Residential Learning Camps   

During the year, three residential learning camps were organized. These camps were held 
during the months of May’13 – June ‘13, November’13 – December’13 and January’14 – 
March’14. A total of 290 children from 23 villages of the five blocks attended these camps and 
60 % of them were from Kotra, however, participation of girls from the block is still low. Out of 
these, 129 children completed their cycle of three camps during the first camp, another 122 
did so in the second camps and 39 children participated in all the three camps.  

Majority of the children attending the camp had never been to school, and were engaged in 
domestic work to support their families. Another disturbing fact was that many children were 
either orphan or from a single parent family. Hence, the camp was their first ever experience 
of education. This indicates that children do want to pursue education but for various reasons 
are not able to do so and if an enabling environment is provided then they may continue with 
their education. Participation of higher number of children in each camp shows the faith the 
community has in the organization. 

Another major achievement has been that from these children who attended the camps 126 
children (including 58 girls and 68 boys) were enrolled in SKs, government and private 
schools for further education. However, it is their retention that needs to be further studied. 

 



 5 

 
 
Youth Resource Centers (YRCs) 
 
As mentioned in the six-monthly report, the Youth Resource Centers (YRCs) or Urja Ghars 
continue to pose a challenge. The number of YRCs in this period has gone done from 21 to 
19 as two YRCs were closed. A major issue has been that the performance of these centers 
was declining and this was mainly attributed to frequent change of YRC volunteers and lack 
of appropriate strategy and vigor at our end.  
 
Efforts were made to revitalize all centers by recognizing issues pertaining to the specific 
areas and accordingly developing strategies. Equally, energies were directed towards 
building vision and capacities of the existing volunteers and for this an assessment and 
planning meeting was conducted with the facilitators of all the YRCs. 
 
As a result, two days residential workshops on gender issues were conducted in all blocks by 
the trained YRC facilitators from Kherwara block. Three employment fairs were held and a 
total of 431 youth attended the fair, even more 61 youth received vocational training. The 
youth of Jhadol block staged protest against absenteeism of government school teacher’s 
and with the help of the community organized several sports events. This demonstrates that 
in the future sports can be an effective medium for the development of young people. 
 
Activity Centers 
 
From the five activity centers run in collaboration with government schools and village 
communities in Badgaon block, one center of Negadia village was closed down as a suitable 
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teacher was not available. In the rest, eight teachers appointed by Seva Mandir continued 
building conceptual understanding of 679 children in the subjects of Math and Hindi.   
 
The 12 Bal Samuhs in the urban block continued to provide support to 236 (110 boys and 
126 girls) marginalized children in improving their academic performance. 
 

Highlight 

Scholarship Program 
 
The three-year pilot on providing scholarship to children to prevent migration ended in March 
2013. In the three years of implementation, out of 214 eligible children, 162 (75%) children 
benefitted from this scholarship. To see further impact of this pilot, it has been extended for 
another 3 years. In this phase, the scholarship amount has been increased from Rs.2, 500 to 
Rs.3, 500 for children in class VI and above. 
 
As of now, 155 (72%) children are still in school of which 84 (54%) are above class 6, and 
remaining, below that. In the month of December’13 – January’ 14 the first installment of the 
year was disbursed to 134 children across all the five blocks.  Out of these 52 (39%) children 
who are in below 6th grade received Rs. 1000 and 82 (61%) children in grade 6th to 10th got 
Rs.1500.17 (13%) children enrolled in school were found to be irregular during random 
checks hence were not eligible and four children dropped out.  
 
Another major change in this intervention was that of organization of five day residential 
remedial camps for these children. Due the poor quality of education in government schools 
these children were unable to cope. These camps helped in improving their learning levels. 
The first day assessment gave a sense of what problems the children are grappling with. As a 
follow up of this initial activity a long remedial camp has been planned in summers. 
 
Key Challenge 
 
For some time now it was being observed that many students are often absent at the SKs. In 
order to assess whether the student absenteeism was a chronic problem or isolated problem 
– a study was conducted. The study ‘Student Absenteeism in Shiksha Kendras: Assessing 
the status and understanding the causes and factors influencing absenteeism in 17 Shiksha 
Kendras of Girwa and Jhadol blocks’ was done with an objective to understand whether high 
student absenteeism is a community or area specific issue or a SK specific issue.   
 
The study revealed high rates i.e. 20% to 51% of absenteeism across SKs and it was higher 
in the SKs of Girwa block than in Jhadol. The range of chronic absenteeism is 26 % to 68% 
which is very high when compared to the range of regular student which is 5 % to 25 %.   
Absenteeism amongst younger children was more than the other. Though no set pattern for 
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absenteeism was observed, the prime reasons were domestic work responsibilities (33 %), 
family’s indifference (24%) and distance between households and SKs (24 %).  Interviews of 
parents, children and community showed that children’s regularity was not a valued idea and 
they felt that attending school for more than 4-5 days in a month was sufficient. 
 
To counter the problem and to motivate the stakeholders, the organisation is currently 
designing a pilot study which will focus on various short term incentive models for both 
parents and children and will be tested upon. 
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Empowering Women 

 

In order to strengthen women’s socio-economic empowerment various initiatives were 
undertaken during the reporting period.  

Economic Empowerment 

On the economic front the 579 Self-Help Groups (SHGs) with a membership of 9,314 women 
continued to meet regularly. The net owned fund of the SHGs till March’14 was 
Rs.45,300,736. There has been an increase of Rs.9,171,697 i.e. 25% in this period. The total 
savings (compulsory & voluntary) stands at Rs. 39,899,939.The cash at bank is 
Rs.9,063,791, cash in hand Rs.2, 925,936 and the loan outstanding is Rs. 33,629,334.  

From the SHG funds and external funds mobilized, the loans disbursed in this period are 
4,755 and amount disbursed is Rs. 39,902,000. There has been an increase in loans by 1.4% 
and increase in loans disbursed by 30% in 2014 from last year. These loans were mainly 
taken for household consumption, agriculture, animal husbandry and debt repayment. 

In addition to the internal lending, 55 women members of six SHGs of Kagmandara village 
SHGs borrowed Rs. 10, 50,000 from their village development fund at an interest rate of 12% 
per annum. The loan was taken for various purposes such as house repair, payment of old 
debts, agriculture, purchase of assets etc. These groups have in the past also borrowed from 
the GVK and have repaid their loans regularly. In some other villages for e.g. Kegra and 
Shishvi GVK is proving to be an alternative to formal financial institutions. 
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In 2012-13, the Rajasthan Rural Livelihood Project (RRLP) supported by the World Bank, to 
be implemented in seventeen districts of Rajasthan was started by Government of Rajasthan 
(GoR). Seva Mandir is collaborating with RRLP to strengthen two SHG clusters comprising of 
26 SHGs viz. Jhunthri and Pareda of Kherwara block. In this period, after fulfilling all the 
requirements, one of the clusters received Rs. 28, 60,000 for 26 SHGs to undertake income 
generation activities such as constructing pucca house, land levelling, purchase of diesel 
pump and electric pump for irrigation, purchase of items for their shops etc. This is a step 
forward for the groups as they have been able to leverage fund from the government. 

However, the government department seems to have tendencies of co-option rather than 
partnership.  They also have pressure to meet targets because of which there is often a short 
circuiting of processes. If care is not taken it will negatively impact the democratic functioning 
of the group and the values of collectivism, equity, and transparency that Seva Mandir is 
striving to achieve. In lieu of this, all SHGs will be made aware of the issues and will be 
advised to deliberate upon them before collaborating with the project 

Social Empowerment 

Moving on to social empowerment, the members of the 39 cluster level associations raised 
and dealt with about 30-35issues mostly concerning the public arena such as the 
misappropriation in PDS and MGNREGA and irregularity of various government functionaries.  

The Women Resource Centre (WRC) leaders dealt with 42 pending and 113 new, a total of 
155 issues of gender based violence. Out of these 197 cases, 143 were resolved and 54 
are ongoing. In order to strengthen capacities of WRC leaders, training cum exposure visit to 
SWATI, an organisation working on ensuring gender justice in Danghdhara block of 
Surendranagar district in Gujarat, was organised. Keeping in view the hard work, sensitivity 
and commitment of the WRC leaders their honorarium was increased from Rs. 110 per day to 
Rs. 200 per day. 

The Short Stay Home in Udaipur provided assistance to 86 women and 41 children facing 
gender based violence. From these 73.2 per cent had suffered violence from their partners 
and own family members, 21.5 per cent girls were deserted by their parents as they were 
involved in relationships disapproved by their family. 4.6 per cent were sexually harassed, 6.9 
suffered from mental illness and rest suffered due to other reasons. The data of both the 
WRCs and the Short Stay Home show that about 63.2 per cent of women suffer from violence 
perpetuated by their partners and family members indicating that the private space is also not 
always safe for women. 

Highlight 
 
A significant achievement this year has been that the WRC in Chhali village of Badgaon block 
has been given an award of excellence (Rs.15 lakhs) by the Ministry of Rural Development, 
Government of India for their efforts in helping women attain gender justice. The persistence 
and collectivity of women leaders of cluster associations and the WRCs has proven to be a 
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determinant in driving change at personal and/or community level. However, sustaining this 
transformation and the motivation of women leaders is crucial as several factors keep 
influencing this positive change. 
 
Key Challenge  
 
In a one day consultation held with the men and women leaders of Dhar Chokla (cluster) the 
problem of selling of land by the tribal people to outsiders and its impact on economic 
situation of the family and gender relations was discussed at length.  

It was shared that people are selling all types of land through a strong network of local village 
agents. The agents work secretively and therefore it’s not easy to find out who is selling his 
land. In some cases, women in the family were also not aware of the land sale and came to 
know only when the buyers claimed that the land now belongs to them. As a result of sudden 
inflow of money in the family, married men are also getting young women as second 
wife/nata, alcohol consumption and violence on resistance is on increase. The sale of land in 
many ways is negatively impacting the lives of women and of course in the long run that of 
the family/community.  

It has been decided that the Chokla will conduct monthly meetings and discuss these issues 
and also try to keep a vigil on such incidences. Seva Mandir will also conduct a study in the 
area to find out how land selling is happening and its impact on lives of people.  

Similarly, trafficking of women by family members is also coming up as serious problem. 
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Early Childhood Care and Development 

 

Overview 

In the last one year, efforts to strengthen the holistic development of young children were 
continued. Against the target of 200, 198 full day Balwadis were run effectively across 152 
villages, reaching out to 4785 children - 2,457 girls and 2,328 boys.  

One of the major objectives of the Balwadi programme is to address pre-school needs of 
children and prepare them for school. For this, a structured curriculum has been designed for 
children aged 3-5 years. The curriculum existed in 77 Balwadis till March’13 and was then 
extended to 51 more centres taking the total to 128 Balwadis. In the centres with curriculum, 
the Sanchalikas have been able to carry out pre-school activities effectively with children. 
Field observations show that children are enjoying, learning a lot from the various activities 
carried out during the day and are seemingly much more active and vibrant. 

As a result of the efforts towards school preparedness, out of 945 children eligible for 
schooling, 839 children (88.7%) from Balwadi got enrolled in schools. From these, 604 
children (311 girls and 293 boys) joined government primary school and 235 children (123 
girls and 112 boys) joined Shiksha Kendras. 106 children didn’t join school as some of them 
have migrated with their parents and some are at home. Efforts will be made to motivate 
these children to join school. Nevertheless, it is noteworthy that higher percentage of girls 
have enrolled in schools. 
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Highlight 
 
In this period, focused discussions were done towards importance of birth registration of 
children with the Sanchalika, parents and committee members. As a result 1047 Balwadi 
children have received the birth certificates. Birth registration of 2389 children is in process 
and it is hoped that these children will soon receive the birth certificates. 
 
Another achievement of this period is that besides the token fee in 113 Balwadis, parents 
have contributed in cash and kind. The parents in 37 centres donated fuel wood, in 25 
centres 542 Kg wheat, in 46 centres parents helped in washing utensils, floor mats, toys etc. 
and in 32 Balwadis the help came in the form of transporting monthly supplementary nutrition 
to the centre.  The fees collection has also improved. 
 
This year 48 selected Sanchalikas were trained to use MUAC (Mid Upper Arm 
Circumference) tape for nutritional assessment of children. They then did an assessment of 
4,312 children of 188 centres. The results show that 62% (2,670 children) are healthy, 35% 
(1,515 children) are moderately undernourished and only 3% (128 children) are severely 
undernourished. Sanchalikas also provided special attention and care to weak children 
identified on the basis of their appearance and symptoms. These children were provided with 
extra supplementary nutrition.  
 
Furthermore, 50 children from 22 Balwadis were referred to Malnutrition Treatment Centre 
(MTC) in Udaipur; the Bal Sakhis supported Sanchalikas in this venture. Owing to a high 
percentage of children being moderately undernourished it is important that an intervention to 
specifically address the nutritional deficiencies of Balwadi and non-Balwadi children is 
designed. 
 
Key Challenge 
 
The Balwadis are carrying out a very critical function of providing good day care with focus on 
pre-school learning and health.  The benefits of the program (on children and care-givers) is 
appreciated and understood by the community, yet its outreach remains a challenge.  A 
Balwadi is not able to get all children in its catchment.  Their regularity is also a concern.  
Recently, it has been seen that in villages of Kherwara, 3 year olds have started going to 
school.  Earlier village children normally started school at 5-6 years.  If this trend continues – 
we will have to re-think some of our activities being undertaken at the Balwadis, for example, 
the high investment in pre-school curriculum. 
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Improving Health 

 

Maternal Health 

The 309 TBAs trained by the organization are pro-actively playing an important role in 
ensuring ante and post natal care and safe delivery. This year they have reached out to about 
6,500 women. In addition, during the immunization camps the nurses provided quality ante 
natal care services to 1,765 women in remote locations. Out of these, 127 women were 
referred for low haemoglobin level, 80 were referred for low BP and 27 were referred for urine 
infection/albumin. 

A total of 5,615 deliveries were facilitated by TBAs out of which 3,321 were home deliveries 
and the rest 2,294 were institutional deliveries. The percentage of institutional deliveries in 
this period is much lower (41%) than that of home deliveries (59%). This year there is a 
decline of 6% in the institutional delivery. Against the 41% of this year, the institutional 
deliveries were 47% & 45% each in the previous two years. 

Due to high incidence of home deliveries, in June 2011 a pilot on administration of 
misoprostol to reduce post-partum hemorrhage in women was initiated. 39 TBAs of 22 
villages were trained on safe administration of misoprostol. They were regularly monitored by 
the block team. An end–line survey was conducted and the findings showed high acceptance 
level of misoprostol, in spite of the side effects of the tablet such as shivering and fever. 
Women expressed willingness to use in the next pregnancy (97%) and readiness to motivate 
other women (99%) to use the same. This suggested that women viewed the benefits of 
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misoprostol, hence this year 20 more TBAs of the same block were trained to administer 
misoprostol for prevention of PPH. 

This year out of the total 934 deliveries, misoprostol was administered only in 177 (19%) 
women. The primary reason behind this low utilization is that of the presence of quacks and 
unqualified practitioners during home deliveries in areas such as Pattiya and Dabaycha, who 
administer the oxytocin injection to the women, thus negating the need for the tablets. 
However, this will be further researched in detail and corrective measures to ensure 
maximum outreach will be undertaken. 

Child Health 

The child health program continued to extend home based care through 94 trained Bal Sakhis 
to 1,800 children and their care givers in 34 intervention villages.  

1,382 (728 boys and 654 girls) children were immunized in 1,081 immunization camps, from 
this a total of 300 boys and 279 girls (42%) completed their immunization schedule during this 
period. During the year 93.5% of the designated camps were held against the 92% of last 
year. Moreover, 2235 children (1165 boys –52%) and (1,070 girls –48%) were provided 
treatment for illnesses such as diarrhea, fever, cold, cough and skin infection. 

The outreach as compared to the last year has slightly increased. However, the low rate of 
complete immunization remains a challenge. A study is currently being done by a volunteer to 
understand the reasons behind the dropouts from the immunization camps, and accordingly 
catch up camps organized if needed.  

Kojawara Referral Health Centre (RHC) 

In the beginning of April 13 certain changes were made in the functioning of the Kojawara 
RHC. The hospital no longer has a resident doctor.  There is a senior nurse however who 
resides there. 

A gynecologist visits the hospital thrice a week and those days are declared as special camp 
days.  On these days, medicines and tests are free for the patients.  A TBA or Bal Sakhi who 
brings patients is also compensated for her time. 

Throughout the reporting period 147 camps were held and a total of 2,812 women were 
provided treatment for general as well as gynaecological problems.1,195 (55.5% boys and 
44.5% girls) children under the age of five were treated for common illnesses. It has been 
seen that the attendance in the camps has gone up to 28 patients a day which is much higher 
than what it was earlier.  

The success of these camps can also be gauged from the fact that the number of patients on 
the non-camp days has also increased from 6 to 18. This is because people come for follow 
up visits and don’t mind spending the nominal cost of medicine which is provided to them 
from the hospital at subsidized rates. 
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Key Challenge 

The decrease in institutional delivery in the area is a key concern. Kherwara the most well 
connected block continues to show higher number of home deliveries (76%) with only 34 per 
cent of deliveries being conducted in institutions. In Kotra (72%) and Girwa (51%) deliveries 
are conducted at home. In Kotra we see an alarming decline by 11% in institutional deliveries 
as compared to last year. Moreover, these deliveries at home are being conducted by quacks 
who charge exorbitant fee up to Rs. 3,000 to 4,500. A Focused Group Discussion with TBAs, 
BalSakhis and GVC members of Suveri zone of Kherwara block narrates an appalling story. 
People have experience/suffered at the hands of the nurse and Doctors of the CHC in both 
Rishabdeo and Kherwara and do not wish to go these hospitals.  

Ambulance does not reach the villages; private transport is used but is not compensated for. 
The nurses there blatantly, both during day and night, refuse to pay attention to the women in 
pain, they misbehave and return them saying that these are false pains. They purposely say 
that it is complicated delivery and that the women should be taken to Udaipur, in one such 
case the woman returned home and delivered normally. Two of the women and the new born 
lost their lives due to the negligence.   

Despite of the Janani Suraksha Yojana, Shishu Suraksha Yojana and Shubhlakshmi scheme 
women and their family members are reluctant to go the government hospitals, they say lives 
are more important than these benefits. All these cases can be debated and clinical and other 
explanations can be given but it will be difficult to instill back the confidence of the people of 
this area in the public health facilities.  It is now crucial that this is discussed with the 
community, within the organization and a way forward is arrived at. 
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Developing Natural Resources 

 

Overview 

Continuing with the trend of last year, the NRD program has continued to strengthen its work 
on Commons and relationship with NREGA but there has been no progress with the Forest 
Department.  

The key achievements of the program include: 

Afforestation – Total of 673 hectares of land was afforested, of which 95% was common 
land. 590 hectare was covered through NREGA. The challenging part is that only 95 hectares 
of the total pastureland covered were new sites, rest were all old sites. The measurement of 
grass production from the developed pastures was revisited and refined. The grass 
production of 26 selected sites, developed over the last three years was taken - it was 
4678kg/ha of those developed in 2012, 6192kg/ha from sites of 2011 and 4035kg/ha from 
sites of 2010, which seems quite a high yield. 

Additionally several other products like Custard apple, Tendu/Timru leaves, Khakhra, 
tamarind, ber, ratanjot, mahua flowers, brooms and leaves of bamboo plants are also being 
harvested from the pasturelands. 

JFM – We could not work on a single proposal of JFM this year.  After several back and forth, 
the Forest Department finally said that it will work on all the 7 sites proposed by Seva Mandir 
out of its own funds. However, as per date- no work has been initiated at any of the sites. 
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Watershed– 520 ha of watershed area was treated in Jhabla village of Girwa and Dob, Nevaj 
and Atwal villages of Jhadol block.  

Agriculture – A range of activities are being taken up under the agriculture programme. It 
includes Improvement of Crop Production with strengthening of the local community seed 
banks, horticulture, and improvement of livestock health and promotion of organic farming. 
340 farmers were selected for planting fruit trees following the WADI model in the third batch. 
We had covered 300 and 360 farmers in first and second batch of WADI project. This model 
includes plantation of 40 saplings of fruit trees (mango, lemon, pomegranate and aonla) and 
120 saplings of forestry trees. Soil and water conservation and water resource development 
activities are conducted on the farmer`s field. In the interspaces, the farmers are encouraged 
to grow seasonal crops and vegetables which enable the farmers to produce food and cash 
crops in the fields till the fruit trees start bearing fruits.  

Many wadi farmers who grew vegetables and other cash crops as intercrops could earn 
Rs.3,000 to 7,000 by selling raised vegetables in the market.  

A few farmers are pursuing wheat cultivation following organic agriculture. They could sell 
their produce for Rs.20 per Kg against the market rate of Rs.16 per kg for conventionally 
produced wheat. 

Under ICAR (Indian Council of Agricultural Research) supported NAIP (National Agricultural 
Innovation Project), 15 Community Seed Banks (CSBs) were maintained in Jhadol and Girwa 
blocks.  
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Mahatma Gandhi National Rural Employment Guarantee Act (MGNREGA) 

Though Gram Sabhas had proposed works through NREGA in 2013- 14, no new work was 
sanctioned due to several reasons- including the code of conduct and change in 
implementation guidelines. 201 different works were entered in 54 Panchayats.  

Therefore in 2013-14, we worked on ongoing works sanctioned in the previous years. This 
included; 41 community works (de-siltation of 10 WHS and 31 pasturelands) and 51 individual 
works and 106 toilets (reported separately). 

• 45,775 person days were created with an average wage rate of Rs. 121. 
• This wage rate is 81% of the minimum wage rate of Rs. 149. 
• 49,000 saplings were planted on the 31 pasturelands (164 hectare). 
• De-siltation work led to enhanced water holding capacity by 10 million litres. 
• In Individual works- 25 bighas of new cultivable land was created. 
• Delays in labour payment have affected turnout in ongoing works. 
 

Research Activities 

1. Safeguarding Commons for Next Generation 

The project was started in Oct. 2010 and is currently on-going in 12 districts (3 each) of 
Madhya Pradesh, Odisha, Assam and Karnataka.  The study in Rajasthan has been 
completed. 

• Till now collaboration has been established with 15 NGO partners in 15 Districts in 5 
states i.e. Rajasthan, MP, Orissa, Karnataka and Assam.  

• 9 district reports are under preparation. 
• Rajasthan State Report is almost complete 
• XIM, Bhubaneswar and IIFM Bhopal are working on the state reports of Orissa and 

Madhya Pradesh respectively  
 

2. “Documentation of Community based governance in southern Rajasthan” 

Supported by IASS-IFAD collaboration, the study started in Dec. 2012 with the aim of 
documenting the various stories of community based governance of common resources and 
concluded in February 2014.  The study findings were presented at a workshop conducted by 
IFAD in Rome and at the Global Soil Week organized at Berlin by IASS. 

Highlights & Challenges 

The struggle on CFR continued. As of now, there are 46 CFR claims at the DLC level, 07 at 
the SDLC level and 33 at the village level.  Enthusiasm levels of communities and Seva 
Mandir were almost sagging due to the extremely slow progress of the CFR claims and lack 
of response from the state.  However, the ray of hope came from the support of the local 
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media which gave high prominence to the issue and all local dailies carried the news for 
almost 10 days. 

Even as we struggle with getting the older claims moved, 118 new claims are being prepared.  

Two more challenges came up with respect to our work on commons.  In the last two years, 
we notice that not many pastureland sites are emerging in our work area and we need to 
intensify our efforts to generate them. Secondly, we have observed newer man-animal 
conflict around the pastures-panthers and blue bulls are the new menace that people now 
have to encounter. The pastures with thick foliage provide a safe hiding place to these 
animals. We are trying to work with the wildlife department to find a solution to this emerging 
challenge. 

 

Income Generation Cell 

The Income Generation Programme (IGP) cell was set up in May 2012 with the objective of 
strengthening the livelihood activities under SHG fold of Seva Mandir. There are currently 
three livelihood activities under the aegis of IGP cell, the Dal Mill in Kotra block, the Fisheries 
project in Jhadol block and the Vita-Goat project in Kaya village of Girwa block. In addition, 
three new income generation projects have started in Sheeshvi village of Girwa block. These 
are the detergent project, the sewing project in collaboration with Sadhna Handicrafts and the 
potteries project. 

Progress on the various income generation activities is narrated in following paragraphs. 
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Dal Mill 

The dal mill has made considerable progress in the last four years, as can be seen in the 
following table. 

 2010 2011 2012 2013 

Procurement (in kg) 12,956 3,099 20,808 22,392 

Sales (in kg) 2,600 1,756 9346 13,490 

No. of Farmers 300 200 435 526 

 

Along with procurement, the cell focussed on sales with an attempt to diversify its client base.  
The progress can be seen in the fact that in 2011, 90% of the dal was sold internally within 
Seva Mandir, this reduced to 52% in 2012 and in 2013, it was only 40%. 60% of the sales 
were to outside customers. However, despite this progress, the Dal mill has not reached the 
point of break even and that is the major challenge.  

Soya Processing 

The soy processing enterprise was established in Kaya village in 2010, in order to provide 
Employment to local youths and address malnutrition among children attending non-formal 
education centres. The enterprise is processing and selling tofu (soy paneer) and soy milk 
under the ‘Urja’ brand name. After much effort, we have reached the conclusion that this 
project cannot be made as a self-sustaining income generating enterprise.  But it is supplying 
nutrient rich soy milk to the children of nearby balwadis and children’s camp, which is a rich 
addition to their dietary regime. Hence, the Soy Processing unit can be continued to operate 
as part of kaya. 

Fisheries 

The fisheries program was started in Jhadol block of Udaipur district with 5 Women SHGs 
comprising of 75 women in collaboration with Rajans Sangh, Government of Rajasthan. The 
ponds were distributed in 2009. 

Fishing activities could be carried out in only 3 ponds which fetched a net income of Rs. 
16,112 which is presently deposited in the bank accounts of SHG. The reason for such low 
income can be attributed to the fact that the size of fingerlings provided by NAIP did not 
increase other than M. Falasiya in which the size of the fingerlings increased due to the 
presence of grasses. 

Making this viable also remains a challenge at present. 
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New Initiatives  

Washing Powder Project 

The washing powder project has been resumed in Shishvi village of Girwa block. The testing 
for washing powder done in SIMA Labs (ISO Certified Laboratory), Delhi  show that the 
washing powder has eco-friendly properties and is eligible for ISO 4955:2001 certification. Till 
March 2014, total of 80 Kgs. of washing powder have been sold, generating an income of Rs. 
4000.  

 

 

 

Sewing Activity 

26 girls in Shishvi are getting stitching training from Sadhna.  In order to deal with drop outs 
during training, a regular problem of such trainings, their stipend has been linked to 
attendance. Sadhna will also try to provide sustained work to those who qualify as they are in 
need of people to stitch.  

Potteries Activity 

From early 2013 Seva Mandir has been training 10 families to use the new electric pottery 
wheels and fast manual wheels purchased as part of the potteries project. Where traditionally 
only water pots were being made and sold for little profit, these new machines increase the 
productivity of villagers, who now gain their income from selling clay coffee- tea cups, 
Agarbatti stand, Deepak, earthen toys etc. The potteries activity has increased the income of 
each family by Rs. 800 – 1000 per month. 
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Sadhna                                                                                                                                       
The last year has been eventful in Sadhna in many ways. They have moved ahead on several 
fronts while also facing critical challenges. The Delwara Common facility Centre inaugurated 
late last year stabilized and slowly the number of women working there (stitching and hand-
work) has increased. More efforts and ideas can make the centre a full facility centre and 
beyond a production centre. 

Sadhna and Seva Mandir made a concerted effort to prepare a ‘stitching group’ in Shishvi 
village. Sadhna opened a new shop in Delhi in September and saw sales of 14 lakhs in 6 
months. 

In total, Sadhna had net sales of Rs. 36,887,515, an increase of 5% from the last year. 
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Clean Drinking Water and Sanitation  

 
In this year, interventions on Clean Drinking Water (CDW) and Sanitation were done in 13 
villages and Delwara. Construction of new CDW facilities was limited to a few locations due to 
lesser budget, nonetheless efforts on improving the use of infrastructure continued. Design of 
Ecosan toilets was modified and new toilets with attached bathrooms were constructed in 9 
villages in convergence with the government schemes. New learning’s in terms of usage and 
management of both water systems and toilets have come up, which will have to be 
addressed in the coming year. 
 
Clean Drinking Water (CDW) 
 
Thirteen new CDW systems were installed and five are work in progress. These include 
enhancing clean drinking water availability to 325 families through well restoration, tanks 
restoration (including government tanks), roof top rainwater harvesting and recharge system.   
CDW facilities developed in 12 villages in last 3 years were regularly monitored. Focus was 
given to enhance regularity in use of tanks and improve management. Separate assessments 
were undertaken by volunteers in all villages to understand the status and challenges in 
detail.  
 
Key findings are shared below: 
 

• Use of tanks is becoming more regular in comparison to the last year. In this reporting period, 
74.5% of the tanks were used almost throughout the year except a few minor repair periods. 
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The challenge is that the use is not of the optimal capacity and shows seasonal fluctuation, 
with higher use during summer months. 

•  9 out of 43 tank systems were not under regular use. The primary reasons for the non-use 
were conflicts among users on various family issues and pump not functioning properly.  

• A problem persisted with well-based systems i.e. the submergence of pumps when water 
level in wells rises during monsoon. The problem reduced this year in some places where 
families were watchful and pumps were moved to a higher elevation on time, but some 
groups still missed the opportunity and tanks remain closed for a few months.  

• Use of candle filters increased since last year due to constant monitoring and follow-up, and 
64% families were found using them regularly. In Dhala, some families had installed candles 
incorrectly and thus filters were not working.  
 

 
 
Sanitation 
 
Work was undertaken for 275 toilets- 241 eco-san and 34 water-based. Getting timely 
sanctions for the toilets from the Government was challenging. 8 toilets were constructed by 
the panchayat even after sanctioning it to Seva Mandir. All water-based toilets and 28 Ecosan 
in Shishvi were finally constructed without taking government support.   
 
A major achievement of this year was that for the first time eco-san toilets were constructed in 
convergence with Nirmal Bharat Abhiyaan (NBA) and MGNREGA. In 9 villages, 213 toilets 
received support from NBA and 150 received support from MGNREGA. This year, 
considering the completion of toilets and undertaking work under MGNREGA, a total 
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Rs.695,980 was leveraged for the government. This include (a) NBA – Rs.395,600 for 83 
toilets and (b) MGNREGA– Rs.300,380 for 87 toilets.  
 
While convergence with NBA was relatively easy, getting support under MGNREGA was 
extremely challenging and delayed the implementation by almost 6 months. Supports from 
MGNREGA for 64 eco-sans that were initiated in later part of the year was not taken to avoid 
more delay and utilise other financial support on time. For these toilets, families and Seva 
Mandir decided to meet the labour costs. In half of the villages, there was reluctance in 
panchayats and block officials to extend support for toilets and several hindrances were 
created.  
 
Various changes were made in the design of eco-san toilets incorporating the needs of 
women and old-age people, and reducing the construction cost. The new toilets were 
constructed with either an attached or separate bathroom, and entire construction cost of 
bathroom was borne by families. The households accepted the new design, and especially 
women appreciated the availability of bathrooms. 
 
Other physical activities taken up under sanitation include: 
 

• Construction of 3 community bathrooms for women and adolescent girls at locations selected 
based on accessibility of families and hand pumps as water source.  

• A drainage line of about 1800 meter covering the main hamlets of Shishvi was constructed. 
The work was partly supported by panchayat and families contributed labour. The work on 
drainage line faced some challenges- households denying the passing of the channel in front 
of their houses and rocky ground made digging difficult. For the latter, machinery was used.   
 
Out of total 241 eco-san and water-based toilets constructed till now in 12 villages, 79% 
toilets were in use by most members of families except children. There is a marginal increase 
in number of toilets against previous year (75% usage). The proportion of women using toilets 
is increasing after regular follow-up and monitoring. Additional about 27 eco-san toilets are 
under partial use.  
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Strengthening Village Institutions 
 

 
 
Overview 

 
Seva Mandir is currently present in 580 villages of 162 panchayats of Udaipur and 
Rajsamand districts.  There are 714 village groups or samuhs, the membership of these 
groups has increased nominally from 58,799 to 60,859.  Across these 715 groups – there are 
547 elected Gram Vikas Committees (GVCs) and 626 Gram Vikas Koshs (GVKs). 

 
The total fund with the GVKs has increased from 4.21 crores to 4.60 crores (increase of 
Rs.3,886, 304) showing an increase by 9 % which is just double of that of last year (4.74%). 
This year 74,345 INR came in from to GVK from 19 MGNREGA sites against the 155,244 
INR of last year. While MGNREGA is slowly becoming a steady contribution to GVKs, in this 
period, interest on FDs (62%) have been the biggest contributor to GVKs. 

 
The utilization of fund for development purposes shows an increased manifold from 812,202                                                                                                                                          
of last year to 1,176,310 in this reporting period.  

 
Timely re-elections of GVCs were identified as a key challenge last year with 252 pending re-
elections till March 2013.  Of this, 62 re-elections were conducted last year and 32 in this 
reporting period. Besides the re-election the focus was on ensuring the transfer of power from 
the old to the newly elected GVC, as this was also a major problem. Now 158 GVCs have 
pending elections.  Additionally, in 71 newly due GVCs, re-elections were done.  

 
Women’s membership in these 547 Committees has gone up to 2,509 and from these 240 
women is office-bearers; moreover, 52.5 % of them are treasurers. This is commendable as 
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first, it is difficult to find literate women and secondly, men are not so forthcoming to give a 
powerful position to women. 

 
A three day training of the zonal workers responsible for coordination of village institution 
work was held. Besides other important aspects the training focused on building 
understanding of the workers at identifying current issues faced by the villagers and on 
sharing new topics such as community forest rights, decline in child sex ratio, etc. 
furthermore, a lot of investment on building capacities of the old and new GVCs and that of 
the community was made during the year. 

 
Highlight 
 
In the past financial year it was observed that the process of payment to village volunteers 
was tedious, lengthy and caused delay up to three months. Moreover, the advance given for 
payment to the GVC sometimes remained underutilized and large amounts of fund were 
refunded at the financial year end.  In order to regularize payments and ensure proper cash 
flow management certain systems on a pilot basis were introduced in Girwa block. 
 
As a result, the time required for preparation of actual bills and payment to volunteers was 
reduced by 50 per cent and this has helped in better management of funds. Hence, this 
system was introduced in all blocks and focused efforts were made to regularize it. Currently, 
in 243 GVCs who have sufficient a balance in their bank accounts, payment to the associated 
grass root level workers is made latest by 18th of each month. In 92 GVCs who are dependent 
on the cheques received from the organization, the payment is disbursed within the month; 
this earlier took more than three months. This is a significant achievement, as a new system 
has been put in place in about 336 GVCs, is being strictly followed and is ensuring that the 
workers receive their dues on time. 
 
Key Challenge 
 
As mentioned in the six-monthly report, better fund management remains a challenge for the 
program. Several steps have been taken to improve the management, such as putting a 
certain amount in FDs, utilization of the interest, appointment of cluster level accountants, 
organising financial planning workshops with GVCs etc. the issue of optimal utilization of the 
fund is still an issue. 
 
Village-wise planning for future fund management is ongoing to deal with this.  Preparing the 
zonal federations for financial integration has also been initiated as the federations can 
prevent some of these problems.  
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People’s Management School  

 

Research 
The annual target was to conduct three studies, against which, two studies were completed 
and work on three new research studies were initiated. 

The studies completed in this period are: 

1. Food Security Study 

The research study titled “Status of Food and Nutrition Security in the States of Rajasthan 
and Madhya Pradesh”, initiated previously, aimed to capture the status and 
multidimensionality of the issue of food and nutrition security for small and marginal farmers 
in one district in each of two states. In Rajasthan (Udaipur district) the study was done by 
Seva Mandir, while in Madhya Pradesh (Shivpuri district) it was conducted by an organisation 
called TAAL.  

2. Annual Assessment - Food Security  

A small study was undertaken on Food Security of communities in support from ICCO as a 
part of annual evaluation exercise conducted by ICCO. The study involved use of mobile 
technology for collecting and transferring data. ICCO collaborated with AKVO, a Dutch 
organisation having expertise in mobile technologies for technical support. Data on food 
security was collected in Batheda panchayat of Girwa block, which was randomly selected by 
ICCO. The survey was conducted in July-August 2013 covering 112 households in 4 villages 
selected randomly.  
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The following researches were initiated in this reporting period :  

3. Study on Trafficking of Children in BT Cotton 

An action-research aimed to conduct baseline survey and raise awareness on child trafficking 
in BT Cotton farming was initiated this year. The research area covers 50 villages of Jhadol 
block. 

A major component of this study was to capture the baseline situation of Child Trafficking in 
BT Cotton farming in Jhadol region.  

The survey indicated a high number of children still engaged in BT Cotton farming, however a 
significant shift has happened in location of work as majority children now working as labour 
in their own or neighbouring villages and not migrating.  

The second component of this study is on raising awareness among communities and 
stakeholders on the issue of child trafficking, which is on-going.  

 

4. Environmental Health Interventions Study 

Another study was initiated in this period on environmental health interventions in 
collaboration with Indian Institute of Management, Udaipur (IIMU) and Duke University, USA, 
with an aim to understand the complementarities across environmental health interventions in 
energy, water and sanitation. The study will cover about 900 families in 60 villages- 40 
treatment villages from Kherwara and 20 control villages from Kherwara and 4 other blocks of 
Seva Mandir work area.  In this period, the baseline survey was conducted in the selected 
villages.  
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5. Impact Assessment study 

In collaboration with Georgetown University, USA, a new study has been initiated this year. 
The study is aimed to measure the long-term impacts of Seva Mandir’s intervention. The 
purpose of the study is to examine how village level organisations nurtured co-operation, 
resulted in economic, social, environmental and political pay-offs. The study will also examine 
the effect of cooperation on better public services, improved local governance in villages, etc. 
The study will be conducted in 4000 households in 200 villages of Udaipur and Dungarpur 
districts.  

Monitoring and Evaluation (M & E) 
 
During this period, the annual monitoring assessment of programmes of 2012-13 was 
undertaken. Monitoring of three programmes – Women’s Empowerment, Village Institutions 
and Health – were completed in this period. Assessment of Education was partly completed.  

Some key results from the 2012-13 assessment are shared below: 

• Women’s access to different platforms has increased,(SHGs, cluster meetings, WRCs, 
PLAs) to address different types of social and development issues;  

• Over last 3 years, there has been a progressive increase of cases registered at the 
WRCs, reaching 121 cases in March 2013. 

• 52% of GVCs are being re-elected within a 3-year period, which is a good sign of change 
of leadership and responsibility rotation. Further, focus is needed on re-elections pending 
for over 5 years, in particular in Kherwara and Badgaon. Women representation in GVCs 
has increased from 16% in March ’12 to 25% in March ’13.  

• Regarding use of the GVK, 62% is used for Community support and 25% as a stipend to 
village volunteers. 

• Women reached by each TBA reduced from 19 to 17 in this year. At the same time, 
women receiving all ante-natal check-ups show a significant increase of 18.5% against 
previous year.  

• Proportion of deliveries happening in institutions has dropped marginally by 1.5%. The 
lowest proportion was found in Kherwara followed by Kotra, while highest in Badgaon.   

 

EED, one of our principal donors, has now changed their requirements of monitoring and 
evaluation, with more emphasis on outcomes reporting. Two workshops were held with a 
consultant appointed by EED, to revise and adapt our LFA as per EED’s new requirement. 
The effect assessment of 2013-14 is being conducted based on the new mechanisms.  
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Capacity Building 
 
Special attention was paid to Capacity Building Needs of staff this year. During reporting 
period, 5 trainings were organised – Induction cum New Workers’ Training, Rural 
Development Course, two training workshops on Outcome-based M&E and one training on 
the use of Mobile technologies. The details of M&E workshops and Mobile Technology 
training have been shared in above sections. 
 
Induction cum New Workers’ Training 
 
An Induction training and Foundation Course on Development was held for the colleagues 
who have joined in the last 3.5 years. The Induction was aimed to make participants learn the 
history, programmes, structure and systems of the organisation. The New Workers’ training 
covered the different development discourses and role of voluntary organisations in 
development sector. It also had sessions on the cross-cutting themes, new challenges and 
leadership at grassroots.  
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Rural Development Course 
 
For the past few years, Seva Mandir has been organizing a Rural Development Course for 
the students of Norwegian University of Life Sciences, Norway. This year, 15 students 
participated in the course titled "Understanding Development Challenges in Rural India”. 

In addition, 5 staff members were nominated to external trainings.  
 
Increasing the capacities of staff to meet up with requirements of the changing time has 
become imperative. As a result, a skill and capacity assessment of all zonal staff members 
was conducted to understand the current level and training needs. Based on the findings, 
modules will be designed and training will be conducted with the help of external training 
experts.   
 
Social Environment Cell- Internship 
 
Internship programme hosted total 181 volunteers and interns in this year against the target 
of 180. Many past relationships with Indian institutions for interns continued, and new ones 
like Amity University, Pravin Gandhi College of Law, IIT Mumbai, etc. were established. A 
total of 37 studies were done by volunteers in this reporting period. Seva Mandir coordinated 
the Rural Immersion Programme for management students of IIM-U in third consecutive year. 
This year, 110 students participated in the programme, of which 60 were hosted by Seva 
Mandir. 

Seva Mandir participated in the I-Volunteer award program 2014 in the category of ‘Leader in 
Volunteer Engagement’. Seva Mandir got shortlisted for the final round and was awarded as 
‘top 10’ finalists at the ceremony held in Mumbai. 

Public Lecture 

This year, one public lecture was organised on April 19th and delivered by Dr.S. Parasuraman 
on “Securing the Welfare of all within the Paradigm of Growth and Development”. Dr.S. 
Parasuraman is the Director of Tata Institute of Social Sciences, and has over 25 years of 
experience as a teacher, trainer, activist, administrator and development worker. 
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Other Activities 
Library  

During this reporting period, the Kunjru Library and Documentation Centre opened for 346 out 
of 365 days. On an average, 111 visitors came to the library every day 

External Fellowship 

This year, two members of Seva Mandir were awarded with external fellowship: 

• Fellowship of Ms.Ronak Rathore, Coordinator of Urban YRC, was renewed by the 
Himalaya Foundation for second year. 

• Ms.Tulsi Devi from Khewara block was awarded with the C. Subramanium Award 2013 by 
the National Foundation of India in the category of Community Worker.  
 

Highlight 
PMS has worked hard this year on many counts- some significant of those being the new 
study finalized with George Town University, regularizing the staff trainings especially the 
induction and the foundation course in Development. The groundwork on training needs 
assessment of zone workers and adapting the new LFA were also important efforts which will 
show results in the coming period.  
 
Key Challenge 
 
Timely publications and staff turnover has been the main challenge faced by PMS. 
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Child Representative Program 

 

Child Representatives 

The Child Representative (CR) Program constitutes a representative sample of children from 
Seva Mandir’s work area. The total caseload is 4,794 whereas, assigned children are 4,590 
(2068 are male and 2,722). The number has gone down as for various reasons such as 
death, voluntary withdrawal; migration etc.15 children were cancelled during this period. 

Child Protection 

In 30 locations of Badgaon and Jhadol block focussed work on issues of child protection was 
continued. Various activities were conducted to encourage children to regularly attend the 
monthly meetings of the forum. In this period, 11 zone level consultations were organised in 
which approximately 506 people (281 male and 225 female) comprising of children, youth, 
and village development committee members and women leaders had participated. The aim 
was to draw attention of all stakeholders on issues of child protection. 

Furthermore, three residential trainings for the staff were conducted and were attended by 44 
staff members. These included members of Kaya team, accountants and other support staff 
members. The trainings mainly focussed on discussing and obtaining clarity on who is a child, 
child rights, vulnerability and defining and deriving protection. Next, risk analysis across 
spaces accessed by children, interface with stakeholders and the Integrated Child Protection 
Scheme, gender related issues and sexual harassment redressal policy  was discussed at 
length. 
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The preparatory phase was followed by a series of leadership trainings of the Bal Manch 
(children’s forums). In seven such trainings a total of 352 children including 167 females and 
185 male leaders attended the training. The topics discussed were – defining children, their 
rights, various issues as child labour, early marriage, sexual abuse and violence. Following 
that the need for the formation of children’s forum the role and responsibilities of the leaders 
and that of the other stakeholders was deliberated upon. An action plan was prepared and 
the children were taken on a field visit to see and meet officials of various government 
departments. 

Moreover, the staff participated in various trainings organised by Plan. Attention was paid to 
regularising meetings of the Bal Manchs and interesting activities like sports events, 
celebration of Independence Day, Bal Diwas etc. were organised. 

Highlight 

The migration of sponsored children and that of others for work has been a big concern for 
the organisation. As these children are out of school there have been specific queries from 
their sponsors. The challenge was to trace these children as some go on their own and others 
with their families. Credibly, the team was successful in tracking three male children and 
after much persuasion brought these children back to the village and have enrolled two of 
them in school. As the school is far off one of the children from Girwa block expressed 
difficulty in going to school, hence a bicycle was provided to him.  Father of a child from 
Jhadol, who for the past 10 months was travelling with a sheep herder to MP, refused to send 
him to school as he had taken an advance from the employer of his child and demanded that 
Seva Mandir should pay back to the Rebari. 

A differently abled sponsored girl was enrolled in a boarding school in Udaipur and about 17 
orphan children were provided relief under the Palanhar social protection scheme. 

Key Challenge  

The key challenge continues to be the death of sponsored children; in the past year 11 
children had succumbed to various illnesses and accidents. During this year eight children 
(three boys and five girls) in the age group of 7 to 12 years passed away due to tuberculosis, 
intestinal perforation, malaria, sickle cell anaemia and jaundice and head injury. A study to 
examine these was commissioned by Seva Mandir and based on the findings a strategy to 
prevent and deal with health issues of children in sponsored children will soon be proposed. 

Another challenge is of finding meaningful engagement for the children in the age group of 13 
to 16 years who are now working and not going to school. These boys and girls don’t want to 
re-join education.  
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Delwara- Peri Urban Governance 

 
 

• After the launch of the “Heritage and Community Walk” in end August, 27 paid walks 
and 14 free walks were organized by the 5 guides. A total earning of Rs. 33,500 was 
made through the walks.  

• As reported in the half yearly meetings, attendance in the formal meetings of NVM 
and mohalla committees continued to remain low. However, informal meetings 
showed the vitality of the community wherein they expressed great concern for the 
low participation and discussed on ways of making the manch more active. The 
change in government also affected the mood in Delwara. 

• Delwara was nominated for the ‘Nirmal Gram’ Award but several people opposed the 
fact that the award be given to the Panchayat. The felt that the award rightfully 
belonged to the manch. 

• Long pending renovation work on the “Bai-Sa-Bawri” in Khateek Mohalla was 
completed, providing great succour to the mohalla. 

• Delwara also had staff problems in the reporting period which affected the investment 
and efforts in dialoguing with the community. 
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Mohan Sinha Mehta Rural Training Center, Kaya 

 

 

Kaya this year had 42,980 person days occupancy against that of 32,347 of last year.  This 
was generated through 81 trainings, in which 62 were internal and remaining external.  In 
addition to improvement in revenue targets of the training centre, there was focus on better 
maintenance and upkeep as well.   We need to relook at the entire estate of Kaya again as 
there are emergent needs like making it more children friendly-  having a playground, more 
toilets,  sprucing up and renovating  Mohan Kunj and the path to it. While the work may be 
taken up in phases, we shall attempt to have a full plan.  

Work on waste management has also been initiated after much struggle and a plan is being 
made by a volunteer on training Kaya staff on appropriate maintenance of solar systems. 

We also had some experts study the Kaya anicut and advice on better water retention. As per 
their advice- plastering by bentonite clay has been initiated. 
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ANNEXURES 

Credibility Alliance Norm Compliance Report  

2013 - 14 
 

Identity : 

 Seva Mandir is a Voluntary Organization registered under the Society Registration Act 1958, (Reg. No. 149/1967 

– 68 dated 12.02.1968) and also registered in Rajasthan Public Trust Act,1959.  

 Seva Mandir’s Constitution & Trust Deed are available on request. 

 Seva Mandir is registered u/s 12A of the Income Tax Act, 1961.  

 All individual & corporate donations are also eligible for exemption u/s 80-G. The exemption u/s 80-G is 

available vide their letter No. AA/Udi/Judicial/2010-11/3586 dated 14.03.2011  

 Seva Mandir is also registered under Foreign Contribution Regulation Act 1976 for accepting any foreign 

donations & grants vide Registration No. - 125690002, dated 11-02-1985.  

 

Name and address of the Banker: 

1. State Bank of India, Main Branch, 23-C, Madhuban, Udaipur 313 001, Rajasthan (FCRA Account), and  

2. Union Bank of India, New Fatehpura, Udaipur 313 001, Rajasthan (for Indian money).  

 

Name and Address of Auditors:  

 M/s B.L. Pagaria & Co., Chartered Accountants, B- 4 Bapu Bazar, Udaipur 313 001, Rajasthan. 

 

Mission: 

Seva Mandir’s mission is to make real the idea of a society consisting of free and equal citizens who are able to come 

together and solve the problems that affect them in their particular contexts. The commitment is to work for a paradigm 

of development and governance that is democratic and polyarchic. Seva Mandir seeks to institutionalize the idea that 

development and governance are not only to be left to the state and its formal bodies such as the legislature and the 

bureaucracy, but that the citizens and their associations should also engage separately and jointly with the state.  

The mission, briefly, is to construct the conditions in which citizens of plural backgrounds and perspectives can come 

together and work to benefit and empower the least advantaged in society.   
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Governance: 

Details of Board Members: (As on 31st March 2014) 

Name Sex Age Position on 

Board 

Occupation Meetings 

attended 

Shri Ajay S. Mehta M 58 President Mr. Mehta retired as Executive 
Director, NFI. 
He is a member of State Planning 
Board, Government of Rajasthan. 

2/2 

Shri V.B. Eswaran M 83 Member President, Society for Promotion of 

Wasteland Development. 

2/2 

Shri M.S. Kothari M 77 Member Ex - Chairman, Udaipur Division, World 

Wide Fund for Nature – India 

2/2 

Shri Jagat S. Mehta** M 92 Member Former Foreign Secretary, Government 

of India. 

2/2 

Smt. Neelima Khetan F 53 Member General Manager, PR and 

Communications, Coca Cola – India & 

South West Asia 

2/2 

Ms. Pamela Philipose* F 60 Co-opted 

Member 

Director, Women’s Feature Service 1/2 

Ms. Rajni Bakshi* F 56 Co-opted 

Member 

A Mumbai-based freelance journalist 

and author. She writes about social 

and political movements in 

contemporary India. 

2/2 

* Co-opted Women Members are elected for a term of 2 years 

** Shri Jagat S. Mehta passed away on 06th March, 2014 

 The Seva Mandir Board met two times in the Financial Year 2012-13 11th May 2013 for and on 30th 

November 2013 for Half Yearly Meeting.  

 Minutes of Board Meeting are documented and circulated.  

 

Accountability and Transparency: 

 No remuneration, sitting fees, or any other form of compensation has been paid since the inception of 

Organization to any Board Member, Trustee, or Shareholder. 

 The following reimbursements have been made to Board Members: 

o Travelling expenses: Rs. 3,76,161/- (for attending the Board Meetings) 

o No other reimbursements have been made to any Board Member, Trustee, or Shareholder. 

 Chief Executive’s remuneration: Rs.8,40,000/- (per annum) 

 Remuneration of three highest paid staff members (per annum): 

Rs. 8,40,000/- (Chief Executive), Rs. 7,56,540/- (Director Finance),  Rs. 6,73,440/- (Director Programs)  

 Remuneration of lowest paid staff member (per annum): 

Rs. 42,000/-  
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Staff details (As on March 31st 2014): 

Gender 
Paid Full Time Paid Part Time Paid Consultants Paid Volunteers Unpaid Volunteers 

Male 178 0 4 20 58 

Female 79 0 4 17 87 

Total 257 0 8 37 145 

 

Distribution of Staff According to Salary Levels (As on March 31st 2014)  

Slab of gross salary (in Rs) plus benefits paid to 
staff (per month) 

Male staff Female staff Total staff 

Less than 5000  0 01 01 

5,000 – 10,000 48 21 69 

10,000 – 25,000 100 43 143 

25,000 – 50,000 30 10 40 

50,000 – 1,00,000 02 02 04 

Greater than 1,00,000  00 00 00 

 

Total Cost of International Travel by Staff during the year (March 31st 2014): 

 

Name Mrs. Priyanka Singh 

Designation Chief Executive 

Destination 1.USA 2. UK 

Purpose 1.For attending a leadership program – NGOs and Civic 

Activism, sponsored by US Embassy  

2. Fund Raising 

Gross Expense (Rs)  1,38,994 

Sponsored by external organisation 1.Yes  2.No  
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Name Mr. Ajay Singh Mehta 

Designation President 

Destination 1.USA 2.UK  

Purpose Regarding fund raising & meeting FSM UK and USA 

Gross Expense (Rs)  2,12,600 

Sponsored by external organisation 1.Self 2. Part Self 

 

 

Name Mr. Shailendra Tiwari 

Designation Program Incharge- NRD  

Destination Italy 

Purpose To attend workshop called by IASS Germany (Institute for 

Advanced Sustainability Studies, Potsdam, Germany) at IFAD 

(International Fund for Agriculture Development) under the 

project pro-poor resource governance under changing 

climates. 

Gross Expense (Rs)  0 

Sponsored by external organisation Yes 

 

 

 

Name Ms. Rimjhim Pandey 

Designation Program Coordinator – Land Cell  

Destination 1.Germany 2.Italy 

Purpose 1. To attend Global Soil Week- 2013, to present paper 

contributed by Seva Mandir. 

2. To attend workshop called by IASS Germany 

(Institute for Advanced Sustainability Studies, 

Potsdam, Germany) at IFAD (International Fund for 

Agriculture Development) under the project pro-

poor resource governance under changing climates. 

Gross Expense (Rs)  20,388 (by our sources only) 

Sponsored by external organisation Yes 
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Members of Different Bodies 2013-14 

President: Shri Ajay S Mehta 

Chief Executive: Smt. Priyanka Singh 

General Secretary: Shri Narayan Lal Ameta 

 

Board of Trustees 

1. Shri Ajay S. Mehta 

2. Shri V.B. Eswaran 

3. Shri M.S. Kothari 

4. Shri Jagat S. Mehta 

5. Smt. Neelima Khetan 

6. Smt. Pamela Philipose 

7. Ms. Rajni Bakshi 

 

Finance Committee 

1. Smt. Priyanka Singh 

2. Shri Vijay Singh Mehta 

3. Shri Bhagwat Singh Babel 

4. Shri Sunil Sayal 

5. Shri Anubhav Ladia 

6. Shri Pankaj Ballabh 

7. Shri Narayan Lal Ameta 
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Executive Council 

1. Shri Ajay S. Mehta 

2. Shri V.B. Eswaran 

3. Shri M.S. Kothari 

4. Shri Jagat S. Mehta 

5. Smt. Neelima Khetan 

6. Smt. Pamela Philipose 

7. Smt. Rajni Bakshi 

8. Shri Vijay S. Mehta 

9. Shri K.S. Money (IAS) 

10. Shri Janat Shah 

11. Smt. Vandini Mehta 

12. Shri H.R. Bhati      

13. Shri K.L. Bapna 

14. Shri Umed Singh Panwar  

15. Shri Bhupendra Sharma   

16. Smt.Shruti Goyal 

17. Smt. Priyanka Singh 

18. Shri Narayan Lal Ameta 
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Advisory Committee 

1. Shri Ajay S. Mehta 

2. Shri Vijay Singh Mehta  

3. Shri Hansraj Choudhary 

4. Shri Raghav Raj Singh Ranawat – Shivrati 

5. Shri Pankaj Butalia 

6. Smt. Anjali Gupte 

7. Shri Yash Sethia 

8. Dr. Ashok Bapna 

9. Smt. Priya Khan 

10. Smt. Sunita Jain 

11. Smt. Riddhi Shah   

12. Shri Kripa Shaker Joshi    

13. Shri Kamal Lal Ahari - Jhadol 

14. Smt. Vimla Purbia - Jhadol 

15. Shri Udai Lal Gamar - Kotra 

16. Smt. Kali Bai Garasia - Kotra 

17. Shri Dharam Chand - Kherwara 

18. Smt. Jeevli Bai - Kherwara 

19. Shri Dhanraj - Girwa 

20. Smt. Narayani Bai - Girwa 

21. Shri Shiv Singh - Badgaon 

22. Smt. Vetli Bai - Badgaon 

23. Shri Mohan Lal - Kumbhalgarh 

24. Smt. Lali Bai - Kumbhalgarh 

25. Smt. Priyanka Singh 

26. Shri Narayan Lal Ameta 

27. Smt. Swati Patel 
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28. Shri Sanjiv Jain 

29. Shri Vimal Jain 

30. Shri Harish Ahari 

31. Shri Manoj Paliwal 

32. Shri Narendra Jain 

33. Shri Madhav Tailor 

34. Shri Mohammad Yakub Khan 

35. Shri Ranjeet Bijarnia 

36. Shri Narendra Thakur 

37. Shri Jagdish Bariwal 

38. Shri Shailendra Tiwari 

39. Shri Ronak Shah 

40. Smt. Laxmi Thakur 

41. Ms. Ratan Paliwal 

42. Smt. Kiran Pandey 

43. Dr. Kusum Lata Mathur 

44. Shri Atul Lekhra  

45. Smt. Angela Jacob 

46. Smt. Renu Tiwari 

47. Shri M.S.S. Ranawat  
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PROGRAMME EXPENDITURE FROM 2011-12 TO 2013-14 
 (in Rs.) 
PROGRAMME  2011-12 2012-13 2013-14 TOTAL 

Natural Resource Development 
        
43,660,546  

         
29,721,719  

       
29,630,822  

    
103,013,087  

Education   
        
21,737,495  

         
23,550,364  

       
25,753,569  

      
71,041,428  

Women's Empowerment 
        
28,049,937  

         
27,777,839  

       
26,661,168  

      
82,488,944  

Health Education 
        
14,844,057  

         
13,982,503  

       
12,601,563  

      
41,428,123  

Gram Vikas Kosh 
          
9,083,373  

           
9,230,589  

         
7,756,046  

      
26,070,008  

People's Management School 
          
7,877,593  

           
7,082,471  

         
8,621,095  

      
23,581,159  

Peri Urban Governance 
          
4,645,850  

           
1,289,615  

         
1,664,502  

        
7,599,967  

Field Support 
        
18,497,285  

         
20,050,687  

       
19,373,968  

      
57,921,940  

Seva Mandir Core 
          
8,035,778  

           
7,350,931  

         
2,629,721  

      
18,016,430  

Other Programme 
          
4,235,593  

           
5,003,830  

         
3,506,950  

      
12,746,373  

Out of Books                      -    
         
11,073,000  

       
12,444,000  

      
23,517,000  

Total Expenditure : 
      
160,667,507  

        
156,113,548  

      
150,643,404  

    
467,424,459  
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OUR DONORS AND SUPPORTERS 

INSTITUTIONAL DONORS 

1. AGEH Germany 
2. Ananda Trust, UK 
3. Arghyam, Bangalore  
4. Asha for Education, USA 
5. British Medical Association, UK 
6. CAF India, New Delhi 
7. Canada India Village Aid Association, Canada 
8. CEC Hyderabad (ICCO)  
9. Central Social Welfare Board (SSH), New Delhi 
10. Chetna, Ahmedabad 
11. Child Fund India, Banglore, Karnataka 
12. Childline India Foundation(CIF), Mumbai 
13. Children Trust, Udaipur 
14. Colgate Palmolive India Ltd., Mumbai 
15. CWDS (Forces), New Delhi 
16. DHL Express (NTH-BV), The Netherlands 
17. Edukans Foundation, The Netherlands 
18. Bread for the World – BfdW-EED, Germany  
19. Foundation For Sustainable Development, USA 
20. Friends of Seva Mandir U.K. 
21. Friends of Seva Mandir USA 
22. Give Foundation, Mumbai, India 
23. Global Giving UK 
24. Global Giving USA 
25. IASS, Germany 
26. ICRISAT, Andhra Pradesh 
27. IGWDP – NABARD 
28. IIM Udaipur 
29. Interchurch Organization for Development Co-operation (ICCO), The 

Netherlands 
30. Mahindra & Mahindra Ltd., Mumbai 
31. Max India Foundation, New Delhi 
32. MGNREGA, Udaipur, India 
33. Monsoon Accessories Trust, UK 
34. NAIP – NBPGR, New Delhi 
35. National Foundation for India, New Delhi 
36. Nirmal Bharat  Abhiyan – TSC, Udaipur 
37. Noragric Norwegian University, Norway 
38. Oil India Ltd. , Noida-Uttar Pradesh 
39. Plan International (India Chapter), New Delhi 
40. Rafe Bullick Memorial Foundation 
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41. Saint Christopher School, UK 
42. Target International, USA  
43. The Personnel Development Trust, UK 
44. Yatra Foundation, Australia 

 
 

INDIVIDUAL DONORS 
 

1 Aashish Sharma 
2 Abhay Mehta 
3 Abhay Pareek 
4 Ajay Agrawal 
5 Ajay S. Mehta, Udaipur  
6 Alex Okun, UK 
7 Alexandra Bergman 
8 Alok Jain  
9 Alok Saigal 

10 Amey Prakash 
11 Amitabh 
12 Andre Ling 
13 Anil Maheshwary 
14 Anjali Hegde 
15 Anju Sharma  
16 Apoorva Chandra 
17 Araddhya Mehta 
18 Arun Shyamsunder  
19 Ashok Kumar Agarwal 
20 Ashok Pamecha  
21 Ashwin Jayaramam 
22 Atul Badwal 
23 Beth Cuddigun 
24 Bhupendra Chaturvedi 
25 Casey Silver 
26 Champa lal Upadhyay, Churu 
27 Chandrashekhar Phanikamala Burra 
28 Chintan Prakash 
29 Darina Allen 
30 Deepak Singh 
31 Deepesh Nagar 
32 Devendra Mehta (c/o Sunil Sayal), Noida 
33 Dipanjan Biswas 
34 Dussard Michel 
35 Flamingo Research Pvt. Ltd. 
36 Flickers Project Pvt. Ltd., Udaipur 
37 Francisco Tamez  
38 G. Sajji Mohan Pilla 
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39 G.C. Lodha, Udaipur 
40 G.S. Tolia  
41 Gabriela Gerke 
42 Gopuri Charitable Trust, New Delhi C/O Niraj Bajaj 
43 Gulshan Prashar 
44 H Maughan 
45 Harmeet Singh Sokhi 
46 Hayden Marx 
47 Helene Bertelsen, Norway 
48 Hemalatha Ramanathan 
49 Hemant Subudhi 
50 Hitendra Bhargave, Gurgaon 
51 Hulda Fahmi 
52 Indian Rare Earth Ltd., Mumbai 
53 Isha Narang 
54 Jaya Gupta 
55 John Pheasant 
56 Juhi Gokhroo 
57 Jyoti Yadav 
58 K.S. Money, Malappuram 
59 Kanhaiya Lal Bapna, Udaipur 
60 Khadir Geerah 
61 Kiraat Desai 
62 Kiran Bhamidipati 
63 Knowledgecrop Consulting Pvt. Ltd. 
64 Kotak Mahindra Bank, Udaipur 
65 Kowsalya Rajaram 
66 Kuldeep Singh 
67 Kumar Raj 
68 Lalit Choudhary 
69 Larsen Klein Bryan 
70 Latika Neelakantan 
71 Maarten Van Den Bergh, Netherlands 
72 Mahendra Pratap Baya, Udaipur 
73 Manish Baradia 
74 Manoj Kumar 
75 Manzar Samii 
76 Marco Haenssgen 
77 Miranda Keith Roach 
78 Narmada Trust, New Delhi c/o Niraj Bajaj 
79 Nawal Sethi 
80 Neelima Khetan, Udaipur 
81 Nidhi 
82 Nilesh Patil 
83 Nimesh Sheth, Ahmadabad 
84 Nimit Chawat 
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85 Nitesh Anand, Bihar 
86 Nitin Agarwal 
87 P.P Amboshta, New Delhi 
88 Pamela Philipose, New Delhi 
89 Pooja Patwey 
90 Poonam Dixit 
91 Pravin Sharma 
92 Prem Thangaraj 
93 R.S. Gupta, New Delhi 
94 Ragini Chouhan 
95 Rahul Agarwal 
96 Rahul Gupta 
97 Raj Kejariwal 
98 Rajesh Sharma 
99 Ramesh Shah 

100 Rashu Jindal 
101 Ravi Harlalka 
102 Ravi Ramchandani, New Delhi 
103 Ravindra Singh Bhandari, Udaipur 
104 Richard Robinson, UK 
105 Riddhimaan Nandgaonkar 
106 Rohit Dagar 
107 Rohit Maheshwary 
108 Rosaleen Mulji, UK 
109 Saisuresh Sivaswamy 
110 Sana Amir 
111 Sanjeev Kumar 
112 Santosh Kumar Mishra 
113 Sarah Schear 
114 Sarang Kulkarni 
115 Sarath Raam Chinnasamy 
116 Saveri Kulshreshth 
117 Shailendra Tripathi, Udaipur 
118 Shamdasani Foundation 
119 Sheela Gupta 
120 Sheetal Shroff 
121 Shefali Kulshreshth 
122 Shekhar Mittal           
123 Shiv Shakti Agro India Ltd., Nizampura, Baroda c/o Subodh Misra 
124 Shyam S. Kaikini 
125 Siddharth Kulshrestha 
126 Somers Krishnamurthi 
127 Soumitra Bhattacharya 
128 Sreenivas Potukuchi 
129 Srirama Chekuri 
130 Subodh Mishra, Gujarat 
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131 Suhel Kanuga            
132 Sunil Gupta 
133 Suresh Badami 
134 Suresh Mahajan 
135 Swarna Rajagopalan, Chennai 
136 Swati Jain 
137 Tarun George Joseph 
138 The President Club Charitable Trust, UK 
139 Tushar Jagtap 
140 Union Bank of India – N.F. Branch Udaipur 
141 Vandana Kanoria 
142 Vandini Mehta, New Delhi 
143 Vijaya Khan  
144 Vikas Gurugunti 
145 Vikash Kumar 
146 Vinod Juneja 
147 Vipin Awatramani 
148 Vishal Shah 
149 Vishnu Shanker 
150 Vivek Goyal 
151 World Learning India Pvt. Ltd., New Delhi 
152 Yashodeep Shivalkar 
153 Yegneshwae 
154 Yogesh Pagar 
155 Yogesh Rawat 
156 Yukari Saisho 

 

 
 

S.M. STAFF 
 

1. Anjela Jacob 
2. Deepti Ameta 
3. Kavita Shekhawat 
4. Laxmi Thakur 
5. Mariamma Abraham 
6. Narayan Lal Ameta 
7. Priyanka Singh 
8. Ram Kishan Singh 
9. Ratan Paliwal 
10. Rimjhim Pandey 
11. Vimal Chand Jain 
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	9346
	1,756
	2,600
	2010
	526
	435
	200
	300
	No. of Farmers
	13,490
	2011
	2012
	2013
	Procurement (in kg)
	12,956
	3,099
	20,808
	22,392
	Sales (in kg)
	Sadhna
	Timely publications and staff turnover has been the main challenge faced by PMS.
	Child Representative Program
	Delwara- Peri Urban Governance
	Mohan Sinha Mehta Rural Training Center, Kaya
	Kaya this year had 42,980 person days occupancy against that of 32,347 of last year.  This was generated through 81 trainings, in which 62 were internal and remaining external.  In addition to improvement in revenue targets of the training centre, the...
	Work on waste management has also been initiated after much struggle and a plan is being made by a volunteer on training Kaya staff on appropriate maintenance of solar systems.
	We also had some experts study the Kaya anicut and advice on better water retention. As per their advice- plastering by bentonite clay has been initiated.

